

2021 届高三英语模拟预热卷（全国 III 卷）

本试卷满分120分，考试时间100分钟。

第一部分 阅读理解（共两节，满分 40 分）

第一节（共 15 小题；每小题 2 分，满分 30 分）

阅读下列短文，从每题所给的 A、B、C 和 D 四个选项中，选出最佳选项。

A

Come on a magical hot air balloon flight over Melbourne- one of the few cities in the world that you can fly above in a hot air balloon! Admire Melbourne's city skyline at early dawn as your balloon flies for approximately one hour and then have your nice breakfast.

Highlights:

- Instant confirmation
- Enjoying fantastic views
- Romantic experience, perfect for couples
- Free hotel pickup and drop-off included

The route:

You will be transported to the launch site for your Melbourne balloon flight where you may help with the launch, or stand back and take pictures. Your balloon will drift over Melbourne's parks, gardens and the Yarra River as the city comes to life. As your balloon floats above Melbourne you'll look down on some of the city's famous venues including the Melbourne Cricket Ground, Melbourne Park and Albert Park racetrack. After the final landing and packing the hot air balloon away, head back to the centrally located Pullman where you can then stay for breakfast or take a quick 10-minute walk back to the city center.

Attention:

Balloon flights in Melbourne are weather dependent and your route will be determined by the winds. Your balloon may fly over Melbourne's CBD. Alternatively, your Melbourne balloon flight may head over the inner suburbs to discover why Victoria is labeled the Garden State.

1. When does the flight begin?

- A. In the morning. B. At noon. C. In the afternoon. D. At night.

2. Where will you enjoy your breakfast?

版权所有©正确教育 侵权必究！

A.In Pullman.

B.In Melbourne Park.

C.Near the Yarra River.

D.In the Melbourne Cricket Ground.

3.What will be the key factor if you want to experience the flight?

A.The flight's price.

B.The flight's service.

C.The landing location.

D.The weather condition.

B

One Friday, Mike was hitting some baseballs when he lost one in a narrow gap between the parking garage and a Walgreens pharmacy(药店)next door. After losing a total of six balls, he decided to go down after it.

The walls of the space were so narrow, around 9 inches that Mike wasn't sure how he could fit. But those baseballs were some of his only possessions, Mike couldn't afford to lose them. He decided to go down after them. The 55-year-old man made his way down the gap, but things quickly turned tricky. As he went down a little lower and a little lower, he realized there may be no coming back. Mike said to himself, "I just didn't think I was coming out of that hole." That was the moment Mike realized he had actually got himself stuck between two walls.

He yelled very loudly. Passers-by heard him yell for help and they called authorities at 2:06 p.m. The Honolulu Fire Department immediately dispatched(派遣)five units staffed with 20 personnel to the site. Rescuers, who communicated with Mike the entire time, initially tried lowering a cable to him from above but he was unable to grab it. The large team of firefighters spent three hours working with saws, drills, and jackhammers trying to free Mike. It took a lot of manpower and the rescue attracted a large crowd of onlookers. In a last-ditch effort, firefighters used concrete-cutting saws to break through one of the walls below where the man was stuck. They sliced through one foot of concrete and rebar(钢筋)to create an opening that was approximately 3 feet high and 4 feet wide.

Finally, the firefighters were able to successfully saved Mike through the opening at 5:23 p.m. Mike was taken to a hospital. Thankfully, he did not suffer any major injuries and is recovering from the suffering.

4.Why did Mike insist on going down after the baseballs?

A.Because they were very expensive.

B.Because Mike couldn't afford to lose them.

C.Because they were borrowed from others.

D.Because they were Mike's only properties.

5.What is the third paragraph mainly about?

A.The rescue process.

B.Mike's living conditions.

C.The people who rescued Mike.

D.The reason why Mike was stuck.

6.Who rescued Mike eventually?

A.He himself.

B.The government.

C.Passers-by.

D.The firefighters.

7.What is the best title for the text?

A.A Rescue Operation

B.Mike and His Baseballs

C.A Man Who Cried for Help

D.The Importance of Firefighters

C

Space Hotel Promises Guests a Truly out-of-this-World Vacation

Looking for a true out-of-this-world vacation?Then you are in luck!On Thursday, April 5, Texas-based start-up Orion Span announced they were taking reservations for Aurora(极光) Station, the world's first luxury hotel in space, which is expected to launch in 2021 and begin welcoming visitors by 2022.

The pill-shaped space station, which begins construction in 2019, will measure 43.5 feet long and 14.1 feet wide—about the size of a large private jet's cabin—when completed. It will accommodate four guests in two private suites and two crew members, most likely former astronauts. Hovering about 200 miles above Earth, Aurora Station will circle the planet once every 90 minutes, enabling guests to enjoy 16 spectacular sunrises and sunsets daily, as well as scores of the breathtaking northern and southern auroras that the hotel is named after.

While admiring the beauty of our planet, tourists can eat non-astronaut food and drinks or entertain themselves with playing cards. Those hoping to do something more worthwhile will be able to engage in astronaut-like experiments such as growing food in a special environment. The Wi-Fi enabled spacecraft will make it easy for guests to share their experiences with friends and family members on Earth. At the end of the week and half-long vacation, returning guests will be treated to a special "hero's welcome", similar to the one experienced by astronauts returning from a real mission.

Before the once-in-a-lifetime trip, guests will have to undergo the three-month-long special training learning how to move in a weightless environment, along with the basics of spaceflight and orbital mechanics. Also, before you start packing your bags, you will have to pay \$9.5 million for the 12-day round-trip vacation.

While several companies are planning to build hotels in space, Orion Span hopes to transform sections of used rockets floating in space into hotel rooms, instead of crowding the already messy skies with additional man-made objects.

8.What can be learnt about Aurora Station?

- A.People can visit it now.
- B.It's construction will last for about 5 years.
- C.It can only hold four people in this station.
- D.It looks like a pill with the size of a small plane.

9.Why is the station named Aurora Station?

- A.Because guests can enjoy spectacular auroras of the Earth.
- B.Because the station will give off auroras while travelling.
- C.Because the station will run around the auroras of the Earth.
- D.Because the hotel is lit up by the auroras of the Earth.

10.What can guests do in a space hotel?

- A.Stay there as long as they like.
- B.Cook meals like they are at home.
- C.Communicate with their family.
- D.Receive welcome as a real hero.

11.What can be inferred from the last paragraph?

- A.There is little room for people to live on the earth.
- B.Too many space crafts have aroused people's concern.
- C.Space hotels will be necessary in the near future.
- D.Used rockets floating in space are easy to be recycled.

D

The royal family is filled with rules, and one in particular might explain why Princess Charlotte is a princess, but her kids likely won't be.

When it comes to the British royal family, one thing is almost always true: they have a pretty confusing set of official rules and protocols. For instance, the royal family doesn't have a last name. And don't forget the fact that Queen Elizabeth celebrates two birthdays every year.

If your head isn't swimming yet, consider the tradition of royal titles. As a British custom, only the daughter of a prince or a prince's wife may be considered a formal "princess". The latter applies to Kate, who is both a princess and the Duchess of Cambridge thanks to her marriage to Prince William, the Duke of Cambridge. And their children, Prince George and Princess Charlotte, also bear official royal titles because their father is Prince William.

However, while Prince George's future children will also carry their father's royal status, any children that Princess Charlotte has will not automatically be considered princes or princesses. Why? Royal custom dictates that royal titles are passed down via sons, but not daughters.

"Royal titles are inherited through sons, so if Princess Charlotte has children they would not automatically inherit the titles (his or her royal highness) HRH, Prince, or Princess," Lucy Hume, associate director of etiquette experts Debrett's, told Town & Country.

Of course, exceptions can (and will!) be made. (Learn about every time the British royal family broke their own protocol.) The Queen has offered HRH status to other royal offspring in the past, including the children of Queen Elizabeth's daughter, Anne. Although Princess Anne and her husband, Captain Phillips, declined, perhaps Princess Charlotte will be extended the same offer when her own children are born.

12. What's the meaning of the underlined word "protocol" in the first paragraph?

- A. Promise. B. Behavior. C. Manners. D. Connection.

13. What kind of child is regarded as "princess"?

- A. The son of a princess. B. The daughter of a prince.
C. The daughter of a princess. D. The wife of a king.

14. Who is Charlotte's father?

- A. Prince George. B. Elizabeth. C. Prince William. D. Captain Philips.

15. What does the last paragraph mainly tell us?

- A. Any person can break traditional rules.
B. Not every person must obey traditional rules.
C. Any British royal family member has their own title.

D.Maybe the British royal family will break their own rules.

第二节（共 5 小题：每小题 2 分，满分 10 分）

阅读短文，根据短文内容，从短文后的七个选项中选出能填入空白处的最佳选项。选项中有两项为多余选项。

The world is an interesting place. Different people like different things. Some people like loud music. Other people don't. 16

Many people like sports, but they do not all like the same sports—in some countries, cricket(板球运动) is a very popular sport, in others it is not popular at all. No one plays it or watches it on TV. However, most people like soccer. The world cup is very popular. 17

Different people like different foods. Some people do not like meat. 18. Some people do not like potatoes or bread. They prefer rice.

19 most people have their favorite colors. Some people like bright colors. Others prefer pale colors.

Many people like traveling. Different people like different places. Some people like to go to the country. They like the fresh air. Some people like to go to the cities. Because they like shopping. 20

What do you like? Have you got an idea?

- A. They like soft music.
- B. Not everyone likes the same color.
- C. Millions of people watch the games on TV.
- D. Different people like different kinds of pets.
- E. They eat fruit and vegetables most of the time.
- F. So they don't raise pigs in their countries
- G. Some other people enjoy beautiful places like the mountains or beaches.

第二部分 语言知识运用（共两节，满分 45 分）

第一节（共 20 小题；每小题 1.5 分，满分 30 分）

阅读下面短文,从短文后各题所给的 A、B、C 和 D 四个选项中,选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。

In 2013, the entire city of San Francisco came together in an inspirational tale. And from their efforts, a little boy's life would change forever...

Miles was just like any other 21 kids, full of life and curiosities about the world around him. 22 his days on his family's farm, Miles loved 23 the rural environment around him. 24, there was one thing he loved more than his 25 on the farm, and it was his love for the superhero, Batman. When everything in life was going wonderfully, Miles went from being a healthy, active boy to feeling 26. Miles was diagnosed with leukemia(白血病).

After months of radiation, little Miles had become 27 weak and painful. His parents, Nick and Natalie, knew what to do to 28 him up. So, they 29 to the Make A Wish Foundation(基金会) and asked if they could come up with a 30 to make Miles into a real life superhero, Batman, of course. To their 31, Make A Wish responded with a yes.

Patricia Wilson, head of the foundation, wanted Miles to spend a day 32 San Francisco. Patricia began calling for 33 to help provide one brave boy the chance to forget his 34 for a day. What happened next was 35. The foundation was flooded with 36 of help. More than 25,000 people 37 the city's streets to take part in Miles' dream. Miles traveled from location to location, helping the city 38 the criminals. At the end of the day, Miles was able to save his beloved city.

Since his crime fighting day five years ago, Miles has 39 to being a typical kid, going to school, helping his family farm, and even 40 his first market goat in the local fair. Now, 10 years old and in fifth grade, Miles loves science and robotics.

- | | | | |
|-------------------|------------------|-------------|---------------|
| 21.A.awkward | B.honest | C.outgoing | D.energetic |
| 22.A.Wasting | B.Imagining | C.Spending | D.Counting |
| 23.A.exploring | B.destroying | C.changing | D.developing |
| 24.A.Besides | B.However | C.Instead | D.Therefore |
| 25.A.work | B.life | C.stories | D.adventures |
| 26.A.nervous | B.confident | C.unwell | D.excited |
| 27.A.increasingly | B.slowly | C.equally | D.possibly |
| 28.A.raise | B.cheer | C.give | D.beat |
| 29.A.gave in | B.looked forward | C.looked up | D.reached out |
| 30.A.wonder | B.decision | C.plan | D.promise |
| 31.A.excitement | B.regret | C.relief | D.advantage |
| 32.A.building | B.saving | C.designing | D.visiting |

- | | | | |
|----------------|---------------|--------------|----------------|
| 33.A.tourists | B.children | C.volunteers | D.neighbors |
| 34.A.dream | B.family | C.hero | D.illness |
| 35.A.amazing | B.uncertain | C.serious | D.doubtful |
| 36.A.requests | B.offers | C.refusals | D.signs |
| 37.A.blocked | B.cleaned | C.crowded | D.ruined |
| 38.A.fight off | B.look for | C.attend to | D.connect with |
| 39.A.responded | B.contributed | C.adapted | D.returned |
| 40.A.watching | B.selling | C.feeding | D.losing |

第二节 (共 10 小题; 每小题 1.5 分, 满分 15 分)

在空白处填入 1 个适当的单词或括号内单词的正确形式。

"Loose lips sink ships" is an old American saying, 41 _____ means that if you speak too much about something, 42 _____ will cause all kinds of trouble.

The situation is so much 43 _____ (bad) because the "loose lips" were Ben's best friend's. 44 _____ (treat) this way, Ben is sure 45 _____ (feel) hurt, but we should always be able to trust those closest to us, and it hurts even more when we find we can't. It's 46 _____ (understand) in that situation, but we should always think before we speak.

Here's what Ben needs to do. First, apologise 47 _____ his teammate. If he wants to win any more basketball games, they need to work together. Second, talk to his friend. Friendship should be one of the greatest 48 _____ (thing) in the world. Tell his friend he is angry with him for repeating what he said and 49 _____ (make) the situation worse. He wants to move on. Third, most 50 _____ (important), think about his own behaviour.

If Ben thinks about other people's feelings as well as his own, he'll soon find everything works out.

第三部分 写作 (共两节, 满分 35 分)

第一节 短文改错 (共 10 小题; 每小题 1 分, 满分 10 分)

假定英语课上老师要求同桌之间交换修改作文, 请你修改你同桌写的以下作文。文中共有 10 处语言错误, 每句中最多有两处。每处错误仅涉及一个单词的增加、删除或修改。

增加: 在缺词处加一个漏字符号(Λ), 并在其下面写出该加的词。

删除: 把多余的词用斜线(\)划掉。

修改: 在错的词下画一横线, 并在该词下面写出修改后的词。

注意：1. 每处错误及其修改均仅限一词；

2. 只允许修改 10 处，多者(从第 11 处起)不计分。

When it was warm, our PE teacher took us to do outdoor sports. There were a football field together with a basketball court or running tracks, etc. in our school. I was good at running and loving to feel the air in my hair as I was approaching the finish line. It was also nice to have rest under the large trees and watch my classmate competing with each other. But not all memories of sports made me joyfully. One annoying memory was related to football. Once, someone hit the ball on his head heavily in a football game for two times. Besides, I had to sit on the bench for the rest of the game to stopping dizziness.

第二节 书面表达（满分 25 分）

假定你是李华，你的留学生朋友 James 来信询问你市即将举办的中国民谣节(the Chinese Balled Festival)的情况，请给他回信。

内容包括：

- 1.举办的时间和地点；
- 2.活动内容和目的；
- 3.邀请 James 一同前往。

注意：

- 1.词数 100 左右；
- 2.可适当增加细节，以使行文连贯。

答案以及解析

第一部分 阅读理解

第一节

A

答案：1-3.AAD

解析：1.细节理解题。根据第一段第二句中的 at early dawn 可知,这项旅行活动是在早上开始的。

2.细节理解题。根据第三段最后一句可知,游客们可以在 Pullman 享用早餐。

3.细节理解题。根据最后一段第一句可知,在墨尔本乘坐热气球旅行是受天气条件影响的,所以天气状况是进行这项活动的关键。

B

答案：4-7.BADA

解析：4.细节理解题。根据第二段第二句"But those baseballs were some of his only possessions, Mike couldn't afford to lose them. He decided to go down after them."可知这些棒球是 Mike 为数不多的财产中的一些,他丢不起,即:他丢了就买不起了,所以决定下去捡。故选 B。

5.段落大意题。文章第三段主要讲了消防员对 Mike 实施救援的过程,故选 A。

6.细节理解题。根据最后一段"Finally,the firefighters were able to successfully saved Mike through the opening at 5: 23 p. m. 可知, Mike 是被消防员成功救出的,故选 D。

7.主旨大意题。根据文章主要内容: Mike 为了拿到掉进墙缝中的棒球被卡在了墙缝中,消防员为营救 Mike,采取了一系列的救援行动,最后 Mike 成功获救,可知文章主要记述了一个营救行动,故选 A。

C

答案：8-11.DACB

解析：8.细节理解题。根据第2段中: The pill-shaped space station, which begins construction in 2019, will measure 43.5 feet long and 14.1 feet wide-about the size of a large private jet's cabin-when completed. It will accommodate four guests in two private suites and two crew members, (这个柱状的空间站将于2019年开始建设,建成后将有43.5英尺长,14.1英尺宽,大约是一架大型私人飞机的舱室大小。它将容纳四名客人在两个私人套房和两名船员,)因此可知

Aurora Station 看起来像是一个药丸形状的小飞机，故选 D。A 现在人们可以去参观。B 它的建设将持续 5 年左右。C 这个车站只能容纳四个人。D 它看起来像是一个药丸形状的小飞机。

9.推理判断题。根据第 2 段中 enabling guests to enjoy 16 spectacular sunrises and sunsets daily, as well as scores of the breathtaking northern and southern auroras that the hotel is named after(客人每天都能欣赏 16 次壮观的日出和日落，以及数 10 次令人惊叹的南北极光酒店，就是以这些极光来命名的)因此酒店名字的由来，是因为客人可以欣赏地球上壮观的极光，A 因为客人可以享受壮观的地球极光。B 因为空间站在旅行时会发出极光。C 因为空间站将围绕地球的极光运行。D 因为酒店被地球的极光照亮了。故选 A。

10.细节理解题，根据第 3 段中的 The Wi-Fi enabled spacecraft will make it easy for guests to share their experiences with friends and family members on Earth. (这艘搭载 WiFi 功能的太空船将使游客很容易与地球上的朋友和家人分享他们的经历)因此在太空旅馆客人能与他们的家人沟通，A 他们愿意呆多久就呆多久。B 像在家里一样做饭。C 和他们的家人交流。D 像真正的英雄一样受到欢迎。故选 C。

11.推理判断题，根据最后一段中的 Orion Span hopes to transform sections of used rockets floating in space into hotel rooms, instead of crowding the already messy skies with additional man-made objects.(Orion Span 希望将漂浮在太空中的部分废旧火箭改造成酒店客房，而不是用额外的人造物品挤占已经凌乱的天空)因此从最后一段可以推断出太多的太空飞行器引起了人们的关注，A 人类在地球上的生存空间很小。B 太多的太空飞行器引起了人们的关注。C 在不久的将来，太空旅馆将是必不可少的。D 用过的火箭漂浮在太空中很容易回收。故选 B。

D

答案：12-15.CBCD

解析：12.第二段划线单词"protocols"的含义是?根据第二段第三行的"rules and protocols", and 前后连接两个相同的语法成分，rules: 名词，规则，规章。那么后面的"protocols"也是名词，且与"rules"的含义有关联。A(承诺)、B(行为)、D(联系)均不合适，C(礼仪)正合题意。

13.哪种类型的孩子被认为是"公主"?根据第三段第二行"only the daughter of a prince or a prince's wife may be considered a formal "princess"(只有王子的女儿或者妻子才能被成为真正的公主)"，所以答案为 B(王子的女儿)。A(公主的儿子)、C(公主的女儿)、D(国王的妻子)均

不正确。

14.谁是 Charlotte 的父亲?根据第三段倒数第二行"Prince George and Princess Charlotte, also bear official royal titles because their father is Prince William(George 王子和 Charlotte 公主也有官方的皇室头衔,因为他们的父亲是 William 王子)",所以答案为 C(William 王子)。

A(George 王子)、B(Elizabeth/伊丽莎白)、D(Philips 亲王)均不正确。

15.最后一段主要告诉我们什么?最后一段讲的"exceptions can (and will!) be made.(例外也/将会出现)",指的是伊丽莎白女王之间就将其他皇室后代授予"殿下"的头衔,包括她的女儿 Anee(尽管 Anee 拒绝了),所以答案为 D(英国皇室也许会打破他们自己的规则)。A(任何人都可以打破常规)、B(不是每一个人都必须遵守规则)、C(任何一个皇室成员都有自己的头衔)均不是最后一段的重点。

第二节

答案: 16-20 ACEBG

解析: 16 考查对上下文的理解与判断能力。根据上文"Some people like loud music. Other people don't."可知其他人喜欢轻柔的音乐,故选 A。

17 考查对上下文的理解与判断能力。根据上文"However, most people like soccer. The World Cup is very popular."可知此句是说很多人在电视上看世界杯,故选 C。

18 考查对上下文的理解与判断能力。根据上文"Different people like different foods. Some people do not like meat."知此句是说他们大多数时候吃水果和蔬菜,故选 E。

19 考查段意归纳与判断能力。根据下文"Most people have their favorite colors. Some people like bright colors. Others prefer pale colors."可知此句是说不是每个人都喜欢同样的颜色,故选 B。

20 考查对上下文的理解与判断能力。根据上文"Different people like different places. Some people like to go to the country. They like the fresh air. Some people like to go to the cities. Because they like shopping."可知此句是说其他一些人喜欢的地方,故选 G。

第二部分 语言知识运用

第一节

答案: 21-25.DCABD 26-30.CABDC 31-35.ABCDA 36-40.BCADB

解析: 21.根据下文"full of life and curiosities about the world around him"可知 Miles 应该是有活力的,故选 D。

22.根据下文"his days on his family's farm, Miles loved the rural environment around him."可

知小男孩在农场度过他的日子。故选 C。

23.根据上文小男孩在农场度过他的日子可知, Miles 应该是在村子里到处探索

24.根据上下文可知此处为转折关系, 然而和爱在田地里探险相比, Miles 更爱蝙蝠侠。

25.根据前文可知, 小男孩喜欢在田里探索, 这里想表达有一件事超越了田野探险, 那就是蝙蝠侠。

26.根据下文 "Miles was diagnosed with leukemia (白血病)." 小男孩被诊断为白血病, 可知 Miles 由一个健康活泼的男孩变得身体不健康了。

27.根据上文 "After months of radiation" 可知, Miles 应该是越来越虚弱和痛苦。

28.根据下文 Miles 的父母找许愿基金会为他实现梦想, 可知 Miles 的父母是想让他振作起来。

29.根据下文许愿基金会的谋划, 可知, Miles 的父母是想让基金会想一个帮助 Miles 实现梦想的计划, reach out to...向...求助。

30.解析同上。

31.根据下文 "Make A Wish responded with a yes" 可知, 许愿基金会答应 Miles 的父母的请求后, Miles 的父母应该是很激动、很兴奋。

32.根据下文, Miles 拯救了这个城市。可知 Patricia Wilson 想策划 Miles 拯救旧金山的行动。

33.根据下文 "so many that Patricia found herself having to turn away volunteers." 可知, Patricia 呼吁志愿者来帮忙。

34.根据下文提到的: 志愿者们积极提供帮助, 实现了 Miles 当一天蝙蝠侠的梦想, 忘掉他的病痛。

35.根据下文 "The foundation was flooded with 56 of help. More than 25,000 people 57 the city's streets to take part in Miles' dream." 很多志愿者来帮忙, 挤满了志愿者们, 可知后来发生的事情是令人惊喜的。

36. 根据下文 " More than 25,000 people 57 the city's streets to take part in Miles' dream." 很多志愿者来帮忙, 挤满了志愿者们"可知主动来帮忙的很多。

37.根据上下文"很多志愿者来帮忙, 挤满了志愿者们。"

38.根据下文 "Since his crime fighting day five years ago," 可知, Miles 帮助这个城市打击犯罪。

39.根据下文 " going to school, helping his family farm, and even 60 his first market goat in the

local fair."可知, Miles 回到了一个正常的男孩。

40.根据下文"to earn money in the local fair"可知, Miles 在集市上卖羊来挣钱, 故选 B。

第二节

答案: 41 which 42 it 43 worse 44 Treated 45 to feel

46 understandable 47 to 48 things 49 making 50 importantly

解析: 41 考查关系词。根据句子结构可知, 此处用关系词 which 引导非限制性定语从句, 修饰前面的整个句子, which 在从句中作主语。

42 考查代词。根据句意可知, 此处用 it 代指前面的"对某事说得太多"这件事。

43 考查形容词比较级。句意: 因为祸从口出的对象是本最好的朋友, 这样情况会更糟糕。故 bad 应该用比较级形式。

44 考查非谓语动词。句子主语 Ben 与动词 treat 之间是被动关系, 故用过去分词形式。

45 考查非谓语动词。be sure to do sth.是固定结构。

47 考查形容词。句意: 在那种情况下是可以理解的……故应该用形容词 understandable 作表语。

48 考查介词。apologise 是不及物动词, 表示"向某人道歉"应该用 apologise to sb.。

49 考查名词。句意: 友谊应该是世界上最伟大的事情之一。"one of +限定词+形容词最高级+可数名词复数"表示"最……的……之一", 为固定搭配, 故 thing 应该用复数。

50 考查非谓语动词。根据句子结构可知, 此处 making 与 repeating 是并列的成分, 动名词作介词 for 的宾语。

⑩考查副词。此处 most importantly 是常用短语, 意为"最重要的是"。

第三部分 写作

第一节 短文改错

答案: When it was warm, our PE teacher took us to do outdoor sports. There ^{were} a football was

field together with a basketball court ^{or} and running tracks, etc. in our school. I was good at

running and ^{loving} loved to feel the air in my hair as I was approaching the finish line. It was also nice

to have ^a rest under the large trees and watch my ^{classmate} classmates competing with each other. But

not all memories of sports made me ^{joyfully} joyful. One annoying memory was related to football.

Once, someone hit the ball on $\frac{\text{his}}{\text{my}}$ head heavily in a football game ~~for~~ two times.

$\frac{\text{Besides}}{\text{Therefore/Thus}}$, I had to sit on the bench for the rest of the game to $\frac{\text{stopping}}{\text{stop}}$ dizziness.

解析： **第一处: were→was**。主谓一致错误。There be 句型中， be 动词遵循就近一致原则，此处 be 动词与 a football field 保持数的一致，故用单数形式。

第二处: or→and。并列连词错误。根据语境可知，运动场地之间为并列关系，而非选择关系，故将 or 改为 and。

第三处: loving→loved。谓语动词错误。根据句意可知，并列连词 and 连接两个并列的谓语，而不是并列的动词-ing 形式，故应用 loved，和 was 在时态上保持一致。

第四处: rest 前加 a。冠词漏用。固定搭配 have a rest 表示"休息一下"。

第五处: classmate→classmates。名词单复数错误。根据句意以及 competing with each other 可知，此处表示复数概念，故用 classmates。

第六处: joyfully→joyful。形容词错误。此处形容词作宾补表示宾语 me 的感受，应用 joyful"高兴的"。

第七处: his→my。代词错误。根据上下文可知，足球碰到了"我"的头，故将 his 改为 my。

第八处: 删除 two 前的 for。介词多用。此处 two times 表示"两次"可以直接作状语，其前不用介词。

第九处: Besides→Therefore/Thus。副词错误。本句与前一句是因果关系，前因后果，故用表示结果的副词 Therefore/Thus。

第十处: stopping→stop。非谓语动词错误。此处是非谓语动词作目的状语，to 是不定式符号，后面跟动词原形。

第二节 书面表达

答案:

Dear James,

I'm really glad to tell you something about the Chinese Ballad Festival which is to be held in our city.

The festival will be held from 8:00 pm to 10:00 pm this Sunday at the People's Art Theatre downtown. In order to promote Chinese folk culture, some famous Chinese ballad masters will give us eight excellent ballad shows, many of which will be on the stage for the first time. What is the most important expectation of the festival is an interactive activity between the audience and performers. I think the evening will be a feast for ballad lovers who are bound to enjoy themselves.

So I'd like to invite you to enjoy the ballad feast together. Looking forward to your reply.

Yours,

Li Hua



正确教育版权声明



北京正确教育投资有限公司（以下简称为正确教育）为尊重和保护知识产权，依法维护参编作者和旗下网站的合法权益，特发表维护著作权声明如下：

1.在正确教育原创资料正文标题的下方（或课件在尾页）签署有参编作者授权声明，“本人声明：本文属本人原创作品，本文著作权授予‘北京正确教育投资有限公司’独家所有，本人拥有署名权。”

2.此类原创资料，正确教育拥有该原创资料的独家著作权，未经正确教育明确书面授权，编者不得许可第三方在网络上或者图书行业等商业活动中使用本人已上传至正确教育的原创资料。

3.任何商业公司或其他网站未经正确教育的授权许可，不得转载、摘编或以其他方式使用上述作品。

4.如发现某单位侵权使用正确教育的原创资料，欢迎用户向我们举报侵权单位，经正确教育总部确认属实后，给予举报用户奖励。同时，资料编者有义务协助公司共同维护知识产权。

5.对于侵犯相关编者及正确教育合法权益的公司、网站和个人，正确教育均保留追究法律责任的权利。

6.本声明未涉及的问题请参见国家有关法律法规，当本声明与国家有关法律法规冲突时，以国家法律法规为准。

7.本网站相关声明版权及其修改权、更新权和最终解释权均属本公司所有。

特此声明。

北京正确教育投资有限公司

二〇二〇年四月十三日



版权所有©正确教育 侵权必究！